Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

Meeting Minutes

June 11, 2007

	Present:
	Kathy Son, Kim Humphrey, Mary Chris Bulger, Cullen Ryan, Marie Jones, Kate Brix, Nancy Intrieri-Cronin, Arthur Clum

	Welcome & Introductions:
	Cullen Ryan outlined the agenda and discussed the purpose of the meeting.  Mary Chris Bulger agreed to take the minutes.  

Brian Scanlon, Team Leader at DHHS, was unable to attend today’s meeting due to family emergency.

Accepted minutes from May 2007 meeting.

	Brian Scanlon , Senior Team Leader at DHHS will attend the July 16 meeting:
	Brian will take questions from the group on July 16th.  A committee was formed to prepare questions in advance so as to make the best use of Brian’s time.  Kathy Son, Cullen Ryan, Kim Humphrey and Nancy Intrieri-Cronin volunteered to head up the committee. Others interested in assisting should contact Kathy Son.  

	Legislative Updates:
	HOME Fund:  Reference Cullen Ryan's emails regarding the outcome of the budget on the HOME fund.  Our letter writing campaign and appearances before the Appropriations Committee definitely made an impact on the outcome. On May 24th the Appropriations Committee voted to take from the HOME Fund less than they have in the last 4 years, but more than they did the three years prior to that.  They would take $5M in 08 and $4.6M in 09.  This means there will be $2.5M more available than last year and $2.9 more than last year in 09.  This was recognized as a positive outcome by MaineHousing, but it is a long way from full restoration.  Where the state effectively took more than half of the HOME Fund each of the last 4 years, next year it will take less than half.  This is better, but not what is needed.  But it is a significant bright spot in that this will be a net increase in a year where just about everything else was cut.
Cullen thanked the Coalition for their hard work in sending many powerful letters.  He noted that he was cc’d on over 90 letters and emails; clearly not everyone cc’d Cullen so the number of contacts was likely very large!  Legislators generally believe that for every one letter they receive, there are 40 constituents behind that sentiment.  Ours was arguably the most powerful effort from any one group.  Congratulations on what should be viewed as a very positive step forward, and an enormous accomplishment from our group!
LD855:  Reference Cliff Ginn's email regarding the outcome.  Although the bill died, members of the Committee who received testimony from members of our Coalition were so moved they asked the Governor to create a Blue Ribbon Commission to study Housing for people with disabilities and the Governor has agreed, bringing this issue to the forefront.
Nancy Intrieri-Cronin suggested the commission report monthly to the MAC, Maine Care Advisory Council, on discussions and developments and that these reports are a part of MAC’s monthly agenda.


Cullen to report back to Coalition as to next steps for setting up the Blue Ribbon Commission. 

LD 1118: Nancy Intrieri-Cronin, Executive Director of the Autism Society of Maine, reported on this bill to the group.  There was little notice to parents and interested parties that this bill was coming to discussion.  Many thought this session was to discuss the Home and Community Waiver, when, in fact, it was to discuss the Comprehensive Waiver, “the Big Waiver”.   Chapter 101/Section 21.  This session was about the Home and Community Waiver which is also the Comprehensive “Big Waiver”, Chapter 101/Section 21. 

It was originally determined that the bill must go through Legislative Review.  Brenda Harvey, DHHS Commissioner, proposed treating it as and “emergency” and putting it place immediately, with review next spring.

Nancy and Kim Humphrey attended the June 8th public meeting about the proposed rules and reported on the aspects of the rule changes they found most disturbing, as well as comments that were made at the public meeting by others.  More details on this bill will follow in an email with action steps for letter writing by all members of the Coalition.

Below are of some of the aspects of the bill Nancy, Kim and people attending the public meeting found disturbing:

1. Reduced hours for day hab to 5 hours per day. (Day Hab is no longer an entitlement)

2. Sheltered workshops are no longer allowed.  Work must occur in a regular workplace.

3. No spontaneous social/community activities allowed.  All activities must be pre-approved.

4. Transportation for social/community activities is no longer reimbursable. 
5. Tracking of Unmet Needs no longer to occur.  Previously this information was gathered and reported back to the Federal Government.

6. If an individual is determined to be eligible for the waiver but there is no funding available, they will be given the status of “ineligible”.  Reapplying for the waiver could have a waiting time of 5 years.

7. Social communication is not listed as a service the direct service professionals can provide in the workplace.

8. Specialty therapy is allowed under OT, PT, Speech and Psychological testing. ABA is not included.  But as ABA is on it’s way to being listed for younger kids, we want it available for adults as well   

9. Crisis assessment and follow-up to occur (no more than) every 3 years.

10. No room and Board.

11. DHHS can assign an individual to an agency. Agency and beneficiary must accept. 

12. No cost of living increases for DSP.  Same rate regardless of DSP experience.

13. 100 Maximum for training hours.  Individuals in remote areas will use up many of those hours in travel time to training.  Net result is less training time.

14. Disincentive for community living.

15. Concern that the plan is not person-centered and that the language is inappropriate for inclusion.  What was previously called the PSP, Personal Care Plan, is now called a Personal Planning meeting.

16. The rules are internally inconsistent and unclear.

To read the bill go to:

http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/bms/rules/provider_rules_policies.htm
Suggested Next steps on LD 1118:

1.  Cullen will send a summary of LD 1118 to Coalition members encouraging them to take serious notice of this important legislation and how the Coalition plans to respond.

2.  Prior to July 18 – Coalition membe5rs to write to the legislature, specifically the HHS Committee, to call for a stay to the implementation of the emergency rules due to lack of notice to parents and request that the rules go before legislative review in the Spring.

3.  Sub-committee to form to study what the rules really mean and to connect with other organizations such as DRC, Disabilities Rights Center, to more fully understand the implications.  Kathy Son, Nancy Intrieri-Cronin and Kim Humphrey agreed to be a part of this committee. Desperately looking for Coalition members to join them in this effort. Contact Kathy Son at Kathy.son@umit.maine.edu.

LD 925: “An Act to provide funds to support residential programs for people with developmental disabilities”. This would use state funds for room and board costs at $ 6 million for 2007 and $ 6 million for 2008.



	Advocacy Committee:
	Mary Chris Bulger reported that she and Len Gulino attended the weekly Editorial meeting at the Portland Press Herald on May 24, 2007.  They met with John Porter and MD Harmon.  The forum is very casual and the editors open to the concerns of the public.  At this time the editors did not feel they could include an editorial about the HOME fund as the status of the budget was changing on a minute-to-minute basis at the time of the meeting.  Suggestions for future Coalition members attending the Editorial meetings:  John Porter said they get fewer attendees on a nice day.  Len and Mary Chris agreed that we should be very prepared with supporting materials the next time we approach the Editorial group.

The editors encouraged us to send in a Letter to the Editor or an article to Maine Voices at any time. 

	Mission Statement Review:
	Kathy Son created a draft mission statement integrating all of the suggestions, and this draft was reviewed at the meeting. Nancy moved and Kate seconded the motion to approve the mission statement as presented.  The motion was unanimously approved.  

	Next Meeting:
	Community Housing of Maine - 307 Cumberland Avenue, Portland.

Monday, July 16th, at the Avesta Housing conference room, 12:00 – 2:00 PM.
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